

International Honor Society in Social Sciences

The mission of Pi Gamma Mu is to encourage and promote excellence in the social sciences and to uphold the ideals of scholarship and service.

November 2010

SCHOLARSHIP APPLICATION DEADLINE

Each year, Pi Gamma Mu awards 10 scholarships to outstanding members. Four are named scholarships, three are worth \$2,000 each, and the other seven are worth \$1,000 each. These scholarships are primarily intended for first-year graduate work in the social sciences. If you are interested in applying, you should start putting your information together right away. Applications must be fully completed and received at the Pi Gamma Mu office in Winfield with a postmark on or before January 30. Winners will be notified in March, with the grants awarded in September. Please check the Pi Gamma Mu Website for information and the application form at: www.pigammamu.org/scholarship\_application.asp

#### **CHANGE OF ADDRESS**

Anytime you move, such as after graduation, please notify the Pi Gamma Mu office immediately. This will prevent your mailings from being interrupted or discontinued. The International Social Science Review is not forwarded by the post office, so we don't know if you receive it. Just mail a change of address card, post card, letter, email or go to our website to change your address information. We need your name, as well as your old and new address.

#### In This Issue:

MEMBERSHIP DIRECTORY DEADLINE IS DECEMBER 6

TRIENNIAL INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION

**SCHOLARSHIP OPPORTUNITIES** 

**CALLING FOR PAPERS AND POSTER PAPERS** 

NEW YORK NU CHAPTER AT ST. JOSEPH'S COLLEGE WINS ACHS SPONSORED GRANT

**CHAPTERS IN ACTION** 

2010 PRESIDENT'S HIGHER EDUCATION COMMUNITY SERVICE HONOR ROLL

SCHOLARSHIP WINNERS ANNOUNCED

**GUEST LECTURESHIP GRANTS** 

INTERNATIONAL SOCIAL SCIENCE REVIEW - CALL FOR PAPERS

OPPORTUNITY FOR GIVING

**IDEALS OF PI GAMMA MU** 

# PI GAMMA MU DIRECTORY

PREPARATION OF MEMBERSHIP DIRECTORY DRAWING TO A CLOSE; DEADLINE FOR CONTACTING PUBLISHER IS DECEMBER 6

The Pi Gamma Mu membership directory was in the planning stage for many years. But, now, the preparation effort is coming to an end.

Monday, December 6, is the *last* day for members to call the publisher, Harris Connect, to update their records. It is also the *last* day to order a copy of the membership directory.

Dr. Gordon E. Mercer, international president, commented enthusiastically about the fact that many *thousands* of members have contacted the publisher and updated their records. "The Board of Trustees wanted very much to have a comprehensive directory that would truly reflect the vitality of our honor society and the loyalty of our members," the president said. "Without a doubt, this directory will fulfill all of our expectations."

Shipments of the directories to the members who will have ordered them by December 6 will occur in early March. We are certain that every member who possesses a copy will be pleased that his or her name and contact information appear in the directory and will be proud to have the directory on his or her bookshelf. The publisher does *not* expect to be able to provide copies of the directory to any member who has not placed an order by December 6.

#### HOW TO CONTACT HARRIS CONNECT

<u>Sue Watters, Pi Gamma Mu's executive director, explained how members can contact Harris Connect.</u> "If a member has received a post card from Harris Connect, he may call the toll-free telephone number--(800) 653-8765--that is printed on the card. The customer-service representative will ask the member for the ID number that is also printed there," said Mrs. Watters. "If a member has *not* received a post card, she may call (800) 215-5382 and ask to speak to Carol Logue, who will assign an ID number to the member and confirm the member's directory information."



## SPECIAL FEATURES OF THE DIRECTORY

In addition to the exhaustive list of members, the directory's features include a history of Pi Gamma Mu and photographs of Pi Gamma Mu's founders, officers, and convention participants over the years. Also, there is a "through the years" section in which members have the opportunity to submit photos and a small excerpt about their lives. A preview appears on the Web page at http://www.pigammamu.org/pgm-directory-readmore.html.

Please maximize the value of your Pi Gamma Mu membership, and be part of this historic project. Participate, and support your honor society.

# TRIENNIAL INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION

"Pi Gamma Mu Honors America's Past, Plans the World's Future" October 20 – 22, 2011

Plans are coming together for our next Triennial International Convention. Our hotel, the Holiday Inn National Airport, is in Arlington, VA, but we will be spending most of our time in Washington, D.C. The Metro subway line goes from our hotel into downtown Washington, D.C. Research papers or research poster papers will e presented in a committee room of the U.S. Congress. We hope all chapters will be sending delegations and that delegations will be present to support presentations in the U.S. Congress. We are also planning a simulated student Constitutional Convention to propose amendments to the U.S. Constitution.

Tour - on Friday we will have a walking tour of the capital, "It's a Mall World After All" led by Secretary-Treasurer Larry Heck.

Paper Proposals – Pi Gamma Mu student members may propose to present papers or posters of their research at the convention. Pi Gamma Mu will pay for one night's lodging at the hotel for each student member whose proposal is accepted and who presents his or her research paper or poster paper at the international convention. Proposals for this convention must be submitted in the form of a completed research paper or, at a minimum, a complete draft of a paper. Students may present their research paper as a poster paper or make a formal presentation.

The chairman of the Committee of Readers is Dr. Charles Hartwig, South/Southwest Regional Chancellor for Pi Gamma Mu. Students should submit their proposal by e-mail to hartwigc@astate.edu (and send a copy to convention-committee chairman Barry D. Friedman at bfriedman@northgeorgia.edu). Attach the research paper as a Microsoft Word document. Other formats are unacceptable. Proposals must be received by Dr. Hartwig no later than June 1, 2011. We will also have a simulated national student Constitutional Convention for the proposal of amendments to the U. S. Constitution. Delegations should begin to prepare amendment proposals. These should be submitted in advance to Dr. Barry D. Friedman so plans can progress on the student Constitutional Convention.

Service Project – We are asking delegates to bring a stuffed animal to the convention, perhaps with some kind of state-specific identification such as a state flag or a ribbon with the name of the state on it. The toys will be collected and donated to a local organization. In the past we have given the stuffed animals to a battered-woman's shelter. One of the ideals of Pi Gamma Mu is Social Service, and we want to leave Washington, D.C. knowing that we were able to help some children.

**Hotel** – We will be staying at the Holiday Inn National Airport Hotel in Arlington, VA. The room rate is \$119.00 per night (plus applicable taxes) for up to four people. The hotel is located at 2650 Jefferson Davis Highway; phone is 703-684-7200. Attendees can fly into Ronald Reagan Washington National Airport, and ride the Metrorail to the hotel.

You can find the most up-to-date information about the convention plans on this Web page: http://apache.northgeorgia.edu/bdf/PiGamMu/intco.htm.

# SCHOLARSHIP OPPORTUNITIES

## 1. LIVE. LEARN. INTERN. SUMMER INSTITUTES

June 5 – July 30, 2011 Georgetown University, Washington, DC www.DCinternships.org

## \*\*ACCEPTING APPLICATIONS FOR EARLY DEADLINE OF DECEMBER 3, 2010\*\*

Sponsored by The Fund for American Studies and held at Georgetown University, the Institutes combine substantive **internships**, courses for academic credit, career development activities, site briefings and lectures led by prominent policy experts. These fast-paced, eight-week residential programs provide students from around the world with opportunities to **gain the edge in today's competitive job market** and graduate school admissions, and experience the excitement of Washington first-hand.

#### SAMPLE PAST INTERNSHIP SITES

#### Public Policy, Economics and International Affairs

- American Islamic Congress
- Congressional Offices
- Federal Agencies
- Foreign Embassies
- International Foundation for Election Systems
- Southern Governors' Association

#### Journalism, Communications and Public Relations

- Crosby Volmer Public Relations
- Gannett News Service
- NBC Nightly News
- USA Today
- The Washington Examiner
- WTOP News Radio

## Corporate Business and Government Affairs

- Aerospace Industries Association
- Healthcare Leadership Council
- NASDAQ
- Siemens, Corp.
- Visa USA, Inc.

## Nonprofit and Community Service

- Bread for the City
- Doorways for Women and Families
- First Book
- Leukemia and Lymphoma Society
- Share Our Strength
- Student Conservation Associatio

## PROGRAM ELEMENTS

- Internships Competitive placements with top sites in DC
- Classes Up to 9 transferable credits from Georgetown University
- Housing Roommate matching and furnished on-campus apartments in the heart of DC
- Guest Lectures With Washington's top policy and industry experts
- Site Briefings At the State Department, Capitol Hill and World Bank
- Leadership & Professional Development Leadership, mentoring and career building activities
- Networking Interaction with seasoned professionals and hundreds of other student leaders from around of the world
- Scholarships Approximately 70% of students receive generous awards based on merit and financial need

#### APPLICATION INFORMATION

Students will be accepted on a rolling basis until the Final Deadline of March 3, 2011. Students applying by the Early Deadline of December 3, 2010 will be given preference in admissions and scholarship decisions and will receive a 5% discount on their tuition balance.

For more information and an online application, please visit our website www.DCinternships.org or contact Elizabeth Matecki, Recruitment and Admissions Assistant, at admissions@tfas.org or 1-800-741-6964.

Please click on this link for an informational brochure: https://www.DCinternships.org/tfas/brochure/index.asp

#### 2. JAMES MADISON FELLOWSHIP

Also available is the **JAMES MADISON FELLOWSHIP**, which is a national program offering graduate fellowships in every state. **Deadline to apply is March 1, 2011**. The Junior Fellowships are awarded to students who are about to complete, or have recently completed, their undergraduate course of study and plan to begin graduate work on a full-time basis. Junior Fellows have two years to complete their degree.

Senior Fellowships are awarded to teachers who wish to undertake work for a graduate degree on a part-time basis through summer and evening classes. Senior Fellows have up to five years to complete their degree.

The Fellowships are intended exclusively for graduate study leading to a master's degree. James Madison Fellows can attend any accredited institution of higher education in the United States. Each individual entering the program will be expected to pursue and complete a master's degree in one of the following:

- 1. Master of Arts degree in American history or political science (government and politics)
- 2. Master of Arts in Teaching degree concentrating on either American Constitutional history (in a history department) or American government, political institutions and political theory.
- 3. Master of Education degree or the Master of Arts or Master of Science in Education, with a concentration in American history or American government, political institutions, and political theory.

The Fellow's proposed plan of graduate study should contain substantial constitutional course work. Fellows are encouraged to choose institutions which offer courses that closely examine the origins and development of the U.S. Constitution, the evolution of political theory and constitutional law, the effects of the Constitution on society and culture in the United States, or other such topics directly related to the Constitution.

Whatever institution and whichever degree a Fellow selects, at least 12 semester credits (or 18 quarter credits) of constitutional study must be part of the Fellow's program. The institution should accept the six credits earned at Georgetown University by the Fellow at the Foundation's Summer Institute on the Constitution. For more information, check out their website: <a href="www.jamesmadison.com">www.jamesmadison.com</a>

# CALLING FOR PAPERS AND POSTER PAPERS

It's that time again; the tri-annual conference in *Washington D.C.* is just around the corner. We want your papers and poster papers. Pi Gamma Mu will pay for one night's lodging at the Arlington, Virginia Holiday Inn National Airport Hotel for each student member whose proposal is accepted and who presents his or her paper at the international convention. There are steps to having your paper or poster paper selected for presentation.

- 1. Each paper must be complete when submitted. If you are submitting a poster paper a complete overview of what will be on the poster must be submitted in a written paper format.
- All papers/poster papers must be received by <u>JUNE 1, 2011</u> for review. SEND YOUR PAPER OR POSTER PAPER PROPOSAL TO DR. CHARLES HARTWIG, Department of Political Science, Arkansas State University, P.O. Box 1750, State University, AR 72467-1750.

As a past paper presenter I know the hesitation of whether or not to submit a paper for review and possible selection; but having been in your shoes, I can tell you that it was one of the best things that I did as an undergraduate student. The opportunity to present in front of international peers and to receive feedback from other Pi Gamma Mu members from around the world was astounding. Every paper is received well and many questions and discussions arise among all that participate.

This is also an opportunity to expand research horizons and interests in other areas. Also the networking opportunities of the Triennial Conference must be highlighted. The whole weekend is a blast with academics highlighted in a student centered atmosphere that Pi Gamma Mu has dedicated itself to fullest. I cannot wait to hear the presentations at the conference, not to mention see the poster papers that will be presented.

# NEW YORK NU CHAPTER AT ST. JOSEPH'S COLLEGE WINS ACHS SPONSORED GRANT

The goal of the ACHS Adviser Grant Program on Social Responsibility Award is to encourage cross-campus collaboration and new initiatives among student organizations related to social responsibility. Six \$500 grants are available for pilot projects to achieve the following objective:

- Conduct initiative or pilot project related to social responsibility, or
- Strengthen current social responsibility or sustainability initiative of individuals and the campus.

Last year the Pennsylvania Alpha Omicron chapter at **Washington & Jefferson College** was the winner of one of these grants. We are very proud to announce that another Pi Gamma Mu chapter has been awarded a grant for this year's competition.

The New York Nu Chapter at **St. Joseph's College** was selected. Their grant will implement a healthy eating/mentoring program conducted by students of the St. Joseph's College for the young people of the Montfort Therapeutic Residence. The program will also include other students at St. Joseph's College as mentors. The purpose of the program will be to promote healthy eating options. Using a hands-on approach, participants of the program will learn how to prepare healthy meals along side their student mentor and under the watchful eye of supervising adults.

# **CHAPTERS IN ACTION**

At **University of Nebraska at Omaha**, the Nebraska Epsilon chapter gathered materials for a local low-income housing facility occupied mostly by recent refugees from Sudan. They gathered a substantial quantity of household supplies, personal care items, childcare items, and school supplies.

The Philippine Alpha chapter at **University of the Philippines** reactivated its professorial chair, known as the Pi Gamma Mu Professorial Chair. They plan to award one thesis and one dissertation grant per year to a graduate student.

At the Massachusetts Delta chapter at **Wheelock College**, they created 75 birthday gift bags for a local homeless shelter in Boston. The bags contained pencils, temporary tattoos, joke books, bubbles, and more. The bags were kept in a storage room at a shelter so that parents can give their children a present on their birthdays. They worked with other organizations on campus to provide five families and over 10 children with gifts for the holiday season. We encouraged staff, students, and organizations to spin "the giving wheel" that would land on a wish list item for a child. They collected clothes, toys and more for local families in Boston. They created new crayons from melted old crayons to be sold for profit by an organization that will benefit oncology units of hospitals. They collected over \$600 for an organization called Music for Haiti by orchestrating a yard sale using objects from students' dorm rooms. They donated all the remaining items to a local homeless shelter. In addition to those projects, they completed three community service events per semester including events such as: reading to preschool children, creating cards for soldiers overseas, working with Make-A-Wish, participating in charity walks, and volunteering in local food banks.

The Georgia Kappa chapter at **North Georgia College & State University** participated in the Kiva micro-loan project. The Council of Honor Societies has maintained a \$250 fund, which is used to partially fund 10 micro-loans to foreign entrepreneurs at any given time. (As an entrepreneur repays her loan, they then commit the \$25 portion to a new applicant.) The Georgia Kappa chapter provided 60 percent of the \$250 fund.

The Louisiana Eta chapter at **Grambling State University** has been engaged in fulfilling the seven ideals of Pi Gamma Mu. These activities have mainly reflected service, research, scholarship, and professional involvement. They researched and gave presentations on aging and longevity, health care reform, health care disparities at the Association of Social and Behavioral Scientists, the University of Kentucky-Summer Series on Aging, and the Mid-South Sociological Association. Their community services included flower distribution of flowers on Mother's and Father's Day at Princeton Long-term Care Facility. They chapter distributed Easter baskets and teddy bears to hospitalized children. Recrutied faculty, staff and community members to be pledged sponsors of Project BEAP (Black Empowerment Apprenticeship Program). These sponsors will be donating a minimum of \$500 over a five year period for school supplies, stipends, and scholarships for atrisk children and youth.

This chapter placed flags in the Grambling community cemetery on Memorial Day. They have an ongoing preservation and beautification of the cemetery where the founder of Grambling State University is buried. They had a Fall Sock drive for residents of the Veterans Home in Monroe, LA. They involved the BEAP youth in data collection in the nursing home and the cemetery.

# 2010 PRESIDENT'S HIGHER EDUCATION COMMUNITY SERVICE HONOR ROLL

As an Honor Society, our organization has a commitment to achievement in the higher education community. The 2010 President's Higher Education Community Service Honor Roll honors colleges and universities for their achievements in community service.

Applications for the 2010 President's Honor Roll will be accepted in either or both categories for service performed during the 2009-2010 academic year:

**General Community Service** recognizes the quality of, quantity of, and commitment to community service initiatives at a college or university. This category will reflect the best practices of community service and service-learning, such as long-term campus-community partnerships and measurable community outcomes as a result of the service.

Special Focus Area recognizes exemplary initiatives aligned with the President's education and innovation priorities.

Six institutions – three from each category – will be named as Presidential Award winners.

In addition, the Honor Roll's "With Distinction" recognition will be given to those applicants that display strong levels of institutional commitment, provide a compelling case for partnerships that produce measurable impact in the community, and have a Federal Work-Study community service percentage of at least 15% or above. An institution will be named to the Honor Roll if the service described is deemed substantial, relevant and meaningful, and achieves measurable impacts in the community.

The deadline for submitting applications is December 16th .

This link describes the 2010 President's Higher Education Community Service Honor Roll program: myproject.nationalservice.gov/honorroll/

Learn more about the President's Honor Roll: eepurl.com/bstSb

Sign up for a Webinar to get application tips: on.fb.me/90Hf1t

# SCHOLARSHIP WINNERS ANNOUNCED

After much deliberation on the part of the Scholarship Committee, Chairman Dr. Charles McClellan recommended the following scholarship winners to the Board of Trustees. Each of these candidates has met the expectations of the trustees who are pleased to award the scholarships to:



The Marvel Stockwell Scholarship was given to Angela Bergkamp. She graduated from Newman University where she joined the Kansas Theta chapter. She is now in the Social Work program at Newman University. At the age of eleven Bergkamp saw abuse and injustice in her neighborhood and decided that she wanted to work the marginalized oppressed. She has a minor in Spanish and wants to work with the Latino population. Her background includes "working in impoverished

countries doing mission work, working in the service spectrum of schools, and in coordinating groups for service and community involvement.



Ashley Warchol is the recipient of \$2,000 Carroll Scholarship. She joined the Illinois Rho chapter at Eureka College. She is now attending The School of Professional Psychology at Forest Institute in Springfield, MO. Her plan is to received her Doctorate in Psychology and become a clinical psychologist. Warchol also has a minor in Spanish and interned with Berpiztu Elkartea, a non-profit organization located in Spain. She relates that, "while assisting at a local homeless shelter and at area

nursing homes, I have conversed with the residents, many of whom just need someone to listen respectfully to them rather than give advice or dismiss them."

"The Dan Quigley Law Scholarship, which honors the memory of Pi Gamma Mu's longtime corporate attorney, is given to Jessica Archer. Archer is a member of the North Carolina Mu chapter at Campbell University. She is now matriculating at the Norman Adrian Wiggins School of Law at Campbell University. Her desire is "to be an advocate for children, because they are the innocent ones, the defenseless, and the ones whose lives can be so drastically altered by the



decisions of others. I have a passion for helping children who may be abused, neglected, or malnourished because every child deserves the opportunity to grow and learn, but many are scarred by difficult lives and need help."

Winner of the \$2,000 Effie Urquhart Scholarship is **Michael Staib** from the New York Tau chapter at Pace University. He is now matriculating at Pace University Law School. Staib reports that, "As a proud American, I remain morally compelled to preserve our constitutional foundation; the democratic framework that fundamentally forms American



jurisprudence. To me, a reputable lawyer maintains unvarnished integrity, virtuously defending her/his clients' rights and fiduciary interests in the most competent manner possible." He interned at the Yonkers Westchester D.A.'s Office, and was a Legal Assistant analyzing Collection Law cases. While working at Campbell Law Offices, he drafted Bills of Particulars and implemented various legal responsibilities.

## The following were chosen for the \$1,000 Pi Gamma Mu scholarships:



Krysta Martinez joined Pi Gamma Mu at the Philippine Alpha chapter at University of the Philippines. She is now working toward her Masters Degree in International Relations at the IE School of Arts and Humanities in Madrid, Spain. She plans for a career in International Development Management. Her goal is to "work for the United Nations in meeting the Millennium Development Goals of countries struggling to catch up – goals I find time-bound, measurable and actionable." She also hopes to concentrate on "meeting the development goals of my own country by working as a consultant to the government and being our country's representative to international forums...then, in the later part of my career, I wish to train future international development managers by sharing my life-long work teaching as a professor."

Maureen Normand is attending the Smith College School for Social Work. Normand joined Pi Gamma Mu at Springfield College's Massachusetts Epsilon chapter. Normand stated that she is "fascinated by the subject of human growth and development and the effects of abuse on the human psyche." She hopes to "come alongside oppressed, hurting, and disadvantaged people in order to assist in the healing process." Normand has had 10 years of volunteer work including working with women recovering from substance abuse, counseling with women in a correctional facility, and volunteering in a court system as an advocate in a domestic violence unit. She has chosen Clinical Mental Health Counseling/Social Work as her profession.





**Katherine Risley** joined the Illinois Gamma chapter at Bradley University. She is now in the Social Work program at George Warren Brown School of Social Work at Washington University in St. Louis. Risley said, "I plan to pursue programs such as foster care, adoption, crisis nurseries, homeless shelters, family counseling, as well as other family services." She is learning American Sign Language to be able to communicate with the Deaf community. At the St. Louis Crisis Nursery where she interned, she was trained in developmental assessments, therapeutic counseling, and crisis interventions. She hopes to value the client's well being, build relationships, provide a necessary service, and advocate for social justice.

**Kevin Steiner** is now attending the Masters of Applied Sciences in Economics program at Marquette University and preparing for a career in consulting, market analysis and teaching. He joined Pi Gamma Mu through the Wisconsin Gamma chapter at St. Norbert College. He hopes to do business consulting and eventually become a college professor. According to Steiner, "I feel that economics is an extremely important perspective to convey since it is so vital not only to business, but personal decision making as well."



## Congratulations to each of these scholarship recipients.

# **GUEST LECTURESHIP GRANTS, 2009-2010**

## Oct. 21 Huston-Tillotson University

100 Dr. Stephen Richards, Ph.D. in Sociology, foremost expert on Convict Criminology in the United States.

"Beyond Bars: The Prospect for Surviving on the Outside"

Nov. Campbell University \$300.00

18 Margaret Hoffman, M.A., Author of the 1998 book, "Blackbeard: A Tale of Villainy and Murder in Colonial America"

150 "Blackbeard! The Man Behind the Legend"

Apr. 13 North Georgia College & State University \$300.00

125 Dr. Jan Stets, Sociology professor at University of California - Riverside, Sociology Program Director at National Science Foundation

Dr. Stets talked about her NSF-funded research on moral identity.

Jun. 15 University of the Philippines, De La Salle University, Silliman University

\$600.00 ? Moderator of the panel discussion: Dr. Margaret Udarbe-Alvarez, Silliman University

Dr. Ma. Elena Pernia, University of the Philippines

"The Imperative of ICT Literacy"

Dr. Darlene Occena Gutierrez, University of the Philippines

"Spatial Vulnerabilities and Disaster Preparedness in Island Environment"

Dr. Exaltacion Lamberte, De La Salle University

"Social Science and Poverty Reduction Agenda"

Total Grants: \$1800.00

\$300.00

Last Year's Grants \$1200.00

# OPPORTUNITY FOR GIVING

Pi Gamma Mu is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit corporation and able to accept tax-deductible donations. If you would like to make a donation to our organization in honor / memory of a professor, sponsor, loved one or friend, or to support our scholarship program, you are encouraged to do so. Pi Gamma Mu gives 10 scholarships to students going into a graduate program in social science each year. You can mail your donation to Pi Gamma Mu, 1001 Millington, Suite B, Winfield, KS 67156.

# **IDEALS OF PI GAMMA MU**

There are seven ideals of Pi Gamma Mu. Do you know them?

- 1. Scholarship it is basic to all the rest. With knowledge, we can build society and better understand humanity and what has been thought and said and tried in all generations.
- 2. Science we need and admire the spirit of science the firm belief that the problems that confront humanity can be solved if we will search out the facts and think clearly on the basis of those facts.
- 3. Social Science we shall never understand or solve the problems of human association until we examine the souls of people, the passions, prejudices, hopes and fears.
- 4. Social Idealism we believe in a human society fit for human life that humans themselves can build. "Where there is no vision the people perish." We will not give up our vision.
- 5. Sociability specialization makes us narrow. Our social problems are complex. They will never be solved without the cooperation of all the social sciences and of those who study them.
- 6. Social Service the primary purpose of science is to know and to enable us to do. What we know we want to put to work for the benefit of humanity.
- 7. Sacrifice we are engaged in the greatest and finest of all the arts, the building of human society. Without giving freely, fully, and sacrificially of means, time, talent, energy and passion, all our other ideals will fall short and the contributions we hope to bring will never come.